

Brigham Young University BYU ScholarsArchive

Faculty Publications

2009-02-01

From Newspaper Row to Times Square: The Dispersal and Contested Identity of an Imagined Journalistic Community

Dale L. Cressman PhD Brigham Young University - Provo, cressman@byu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/facpub

Part of the Journalism Studies Commons

Original Publication Citation

Dale L. Cressman, "From Newspaper Row to Times Square: The Dispersal and Contested Identity of an Imagined Journalistic Community," Journalism History 34:4 (Winter 2009), 182-193

BYU ScholarsArchive Citation

Cressman, Dale L. PhD, "From Newspaper Row to Times Square: The Dispersal and Contested Identity of an Imagined Journalistic Community" (2009). *Faculty Publications*. 2075. https://scholarsarchive.byu.edu/facpub/2075

This Peer-Reviewed Article is brought to you for free and open access by BYU ScholarsArchive. It has been accepted for inclusion in Faculty Publications by an authorized administrator of BYU ScholarsArchive. For more information, please contact ellen_amatangelo@byu.edu.

From Newspaper Row to Times Square The Dispersal and Contested Identity of an Imagined Journalistic Community

Until the early twentieth century, Park Row was synonymous with New York newspapers. Of the newspapers that left Park Row, the New York Times was notable for having established a geographic landmark that was identified with the newspaper. In fact, by 1906, Times Square had replaced Park Row as a place for New Yorkers to get election night news or to celebrate New Year's Eve. Nevertheless, Times Square did not remain associated with its newspaper namesake, and today a successor to the "zipper" is the last physical reminder of the paper's presence in this area of New York City. Drawing on the Archives of the New York Times Company, this article traces the history of Times Square from the construction of Times Tower through the twentieth century as the Times lost its identity as the neighborhood's namesake.

A gew Yorkers had never seen anything like it. On December 10, 1890, thousands were reported to have gathered for the opening of the city's tallest building, which was not just any building but "The Greatest Newspaper Building in the World," according to a front-page headline in the next day's edition of the *New York World.*¹ Designed by architect George P. Post, the Pulitzer Building was, in fact, a grand monument to the importance of the newspaper and its publisher, Joseph Pulitzer.² Built on the site of the former French's Hotel, where Pulitzer was said to have been evicted as a younger man, the new building's opening was celebrated with a lavish fireworks display and commemorated with an extensive and self-congratulatory "souvenir supplement" in the following day's edition of the *World.* So high was the new building—309 feet from the street to the top of the building's lantern—that upon reaching Pulitzer's office in the building's dome,



DALE CRESSMAN is an assistant professor in the Department of Communications at Brigham Young University. He gratefully acknowledges the financial assistance of the university's Wendell J. Ashton Endowed Professorship, which funded this research. one opening-day visitor famously inquired, "Is God in?"³ The Pulitzer Building, the first secular building in New York to surpass the height of the city's tallest church steeple, was at that moment the crown jewel of Park Row, the New York City street that was synonymous with journalism in the nineteenth century.⁴ However, the exalted and historic status of "Newspaper Row" was not to last: within a few years, newspapers would begin leaving the neighborhood for disparate parts of Manhattan.

The Herald left Park Row on August 20, 1893, for a lavish building designed by Stanford White and inspired by Italy's Palazzo del Consiglio.⁵ Passersby in what became known as "Herald Square" would have taken notice of the building, if not the twenty-six large bronze owls (with lighted eyes) that Herald publisher James Gordon Bennett, Jr. had ordered erected on the top of the building.⁶ The New York Times followed suit, erecting a 380-foot tower a few blocks further uptown at Broadway and 42nd Street. By 1954, all of New York's newspapers would leave Newspaper Row and many of their buildings also would disappear, leaving only memories of what writer Pete Hamill in 2004 called "the vanished majesties of Park Row."7 The Pulitzer Building fell to the wrecker's ball in 1956 and the neighboring Tribune Building-once hailed as the "world's first 'cathedral of commerce'"—was demolished a decade later.⁸ The only remnants of the press' association with Park Row are statues of Benjamin Franklin and Tribune editor Horace Greeley.

Herald Square and Times Square briefly replaced Park Row as

major landmarks associated with newspapers. The Herald Building, shorn in 1921 of its owls, clocks, and bronze bell-ringers and then demolished, is now better known for neighboring Macy's department store.⁹ Similarly, Times Tower quickly proved inadequate as a newspaper plant, and the *Times* built a new plant on West 43rd Street in 1913. If the twentieth century was, as Aurora Wallace wrote in 2005, a time of "decline and, as a result, one of diminishing influence" for newspapers,¹⁰ that decline is now reflected in Times Square, where television and advertising—not newspapers—are preeminent. Where the *New York Times* once displayed news headlines on a ticker, enormous video screens

now dominate the streetscape. Rather than being known for a newspaper, Times Square is perhaps best known as "the world's preeminent good-time place," thanks in part to the New Year's celebrations instituted by the *Times* in 1904.¹¹

If architecture, as Hugh Ferriss wrote in 1929, "invariably expresses its age correctly,"12 newspaper buildings reflect the prominence once held by newspapers. Buildings-specifically those of a monumental scale—were intended as expressions of power.¹³ Furthermore, the exteriors of newspaper buildings served as "exemplars of architectural taste," according to Lee E. Gray in 2005,14 evidence of the importance that newspaper publishers of the time placed in the structures. In the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, newspaper buildings were sufficiently prominent to warrant the attention of architecture critics, such as the influential writer Montgomery Schuyler.¹⁵ More recently,

scholars have studied the contributions of newspaper buildings. For example, Gray described how New York newspapers invented a new type of building: the hybrid newspaper-office building.¹⁶ Newspaper buildings also have been addressed in prominent contemporary studies of New York architecture, and other contributions to the literature have focused on the Chicago Tribune Tower and the architectural competition that led to its construction in 1925.¹⁷ However, such studies are largely confined to the literature of architectural history; with the exception of Wallace's examination of the Tribune, Times, and World buildings and Hy B. Turner's 1999 book on newspaper publishing on Park Row, little attention had been paid to newspaper buildings in journalism history literature.¹⁸

This article proposes to extend journalism history literature with an examination of the *New York Times*' departure from Park Row, its establishment of Times Square, and the paper's subsequent loss of identity with the site. Drawing on the Archives of the New York Times Company, it will document the building of Times Tower and the Times Annex at 229 West 43rd Street, which was the newspaper's headquarters for most of the twentieth century, as well as its decision to ultimately abandon Times Tower. Additionally, drawing on the perspective of cultural geographers, this study will consider Times Square's supplanting of Park Row as a place for newspapering and the landmark's subsequent contested identity.

"The press, Benedict Anderson wrote in 2003, provided Americans with a picture of the country as a cohesive nation. Perhaps nowhere was the press more important than in New York, a city widely acknowledged by the end of the nineteenth century as the mecca of American journalism."

The press, Benedict Anderson wrote in 2003, provided Americans with a picture of the country as a cohesive nation.¹⁹ Perhaps nowhere was the press more important than in New York, a city widely acknowledged by the end of the nineteenth century as the mecca of American journalism.²⁰ Similar to most large cities, New York's industries—whether garment manufacturing or finance—clustered together in neighborhoods, and newspapers were no exception. London's Fleet Street had been synonymous with journalism for 500 years.²¹ In New York, nineteenth-century newspapers congregated near City Hall on Park Row. The street, Hartley Davis wrote in *Munsey's Magazine* in

1900, "is to the newspaper world what Wall Street is to finance."²² Such a designation was more than a physical identification of a cluster of buildings: Park Row also evoked the collective identity of the New York press.

Cultural geographers, sociologists, and urban planning scholars say such identities result from the social production of space, which recognizes the physical or geographic presence of spaces as well as their social meanings.23 Alan Trachtenberg's 1965 study of the Brooklyn Bridge, for example, acknowledged the duality of architecture: its existence as both a physical fact and as a symbol. As facts, buildings occupy a physical, geographic, and temporal location; simultaneously, they exist as symbols in the popular imagination.²⁴ Such distinctions help explain why the "pragmatic" issues related to the reasons for constructing a building as well as the "mythic" aspects that construct buildings and produce social space are both germane to histori-

cal research.²⁵ The resulting "spatial grammar" helps us read social spaces as texts, revealing a rich cultural history of those who occupied the spaces.²⁶

Space to which meaning has been ascribed-what cultural studies calls "place"-acts as "a container of experiences," Edward Casey noted in 1986.²⁷ In his 2006 study of Fenway Park as a symbol, Michael Ian Borer, delineated between the "use value" of a building and its "symbolic worth." The use value considers such things as the functions of a building-in this case, its ability to produce and distribute newspapers-while the symbolic value is related to "constructing and reconstructing collective memories."28 Historic sites, such as Newspaper Row, "help citizens define their public pasts," architectural historian Dolores Hayden wrote in 1995. Such places "trigger memories for insiders, who have shared a common past," and "represent shared pasts to outsiders."29 Similarly, Borer suggested that places are "pedagogical tools" that help transmit "cultural knowledge from one generation to the next."30 Thus, the disappearance of Newspaper Row and the subsequent disassociation of Herald Square and Times Square from newspapers is a loss to the collective memory of American journalism. This disassociation of the squares from their namesake newspapers leads one to question whether the traditions of journalism can be effectively remembered by new generations.

Despite leaving Park Row, newspapers continued the practice of erecting buildings that "gave citizens a recognizable and unambiguous sign that commercial media were thriving in America," said Wallace.³¹ In 1890, the *Sun* commissioned Bruce Price, who designed a thirty-four-story, pyramidal-roofed tower inspired by the campanile of San Marco in Venice. However, ground was never broken because the site proved unsuitable for the building.³²

In July 1903, it was reported that William Randolph Hearst planned to build a thirty-story tower for the *New York American and Journal* near Columbus Circle.³³ Just as Bennett of the *Tribune* and Adolph Ochs of the *Times* before him, he could see the business center of New York was moving further uptown. However, Hearst, who involved himself in building plans, believed the

best area was even further uptown, near Central Park.34 In fact, he planned on building a series of skyscrapers at Columbus Circle, which he envisioned being renamed Hearst Plaza.³⁵ One skyscraper design, by architects J. Stewart Barney and Henry Otis Chapman, called for a 550-foot, forty-story building on a Columbus Circle lot at Broadway and 58th Street that architectural critic Montgomery Schuyler wrote "demanded unusu-ally clever handling." In order to utilize all available space and without calling attention to the lot's unusual shape, the architects proposed a building with each of its four fronts being a different height, a design that Schuyler thought "succeeded with conspicuous success."36 It also was considered a "wildly extravagant design," including the use of giant caryatids (sculpted human figures that act as supporting columns), circular floors, and a 555-foot-high clock tower.³⁷ Hearst's plans were for Hearst Plaza to supplant Herald Square and Times Square as the

city's publishing center. However, the publisher eventually abandoned such ambitions, building a newspaper plant in lower Manhattan instead, leaving only a monument to the battleship Maine on Columbus Circle and the International Magazine Building nearby on Eighth Avenue.³⁸

As Hearst considered moving his newspapers uptown, Ochs' plans were already underway. Although the *Times* occupied an admired building with a reputation of being an architectural marvel, the newspaper had outgrown it and its lease was soon to expire.³⁹ He first considered constructing a new building near Park Row on the site that would eventually be occupied by the Woolworth Building. However, he abandoned the plan because he felt the land was too expensive. Ultimately, Ochs came to believe that "Park Row was dying, just as old persons must die."⁴⁰

It was not the first time that Ochs had constructed a new newspaper building. As a struggling publisher, he had sought to reassure investors and readers of the *Chattanooga Times* that his business was prospering by erecting an attractive and imposing building. Opened in 1892, the six-story building was the city's tallest at the time. Never mind that he was deeply in debt; his building, which was constructed of granite, topped by a gold dome, and cost \$177,542 to build, was, Ochs told potential investors, "the handsomest structure in this section of the country."⁴¹ Located in a prominent location—at the intersection of five streets—the building's opening ceremonies drew 10,000 people.⁴² Not only was it

meant to house his newspaper and printing operations, including the newest typesetting and printing equipment, but three floors were set aside to rent to tenants.⁴³

Constructing a new building for the *New York Times* proved to be more difficult. The financial and legal arrangements were complex, the building site was small and oddly shaped, and the building was proposed with the city's new subway running through its basement. Just as he had in Chattanooga, Ochs chose a prominent site: a trapezoidal lot at Longacre Square, a neighborhood more populated by horse stables and brothels than by reputable businesses. Bounded by Broadway, Seventh Avenue, and Forty-First

"In July 1903, it was reported that William Randolph Hearst planned to build a thirty-story tower for the New York American and Journal near Columbus Circle. Just as James Gordon Bennett of the Tribune and Adolph Ochs of the Times before him, he could see the business center of New York was moving further uptown." and Forty-Second streets, the lot was occupied by the Pabst Hotel. It was, according to one newspaper account, "not much bigger than would avail a group of school children for a fairly active game of hopscotch."44 But despite its odd shape and small size, Ochs could see huge potential in the lot, partly because of the construction of the Interborough Rapid Transit Subway (IRT), which planned to build a station where Ochs was going to put his newspaper. He could see the publicity benefits of having a building that "probably a hundred thousand people" would pass through each day.45 Although still deeply in debt from his purchase of the Times, he nevertheless arranged financing to purchase land from the Subway Realty Corporation, the company that August Belmont set up to build the IRT.46 The purchase was announced on August 4, 1902.47

Ochs hired Cyrus L.W. Eidlitz to design his new building and the George Fuller Company, which had built the

Flatiron Building, to construct it. The architect faced a challenge: to utilize all available space on the small and irregularly shaped lot while keeping the building looking symmetrical. In keeping with Ochs' desire to build a monumental tower, Eidlitz originally sought to cap the building with either a cupola or pitched roof.48 However, a symmetrical cap on the building required a similarly symmetrical base, which would result in losing square footage, a prospect that did not sit well with one of Ochs' financial backers, Spencer Trask.⁴⁹ After viewing preliminary drawings, Trask wrote to Ochs that he did "not care for any of them" because they had not "made, by any means, the best utilization of space." The unique site "calls for something that is original in design, and monumental in character," he added. "An opportunity is here given for something that would be noticeable in the architectural line, and I do not think that Mr. Eidlitz has grasped the wonderful opportunity that is presented."50 But a decision on the design could not wait because the foundation for the building had to be constructed simultaneously with the construction of the subway. Even before Trask complained about the architect's preliminary drawings, Ochs' builder was under pressure to order necessary steel. "The work on the Rapid Transit Subway is being pushed and after they once get it installed we will have a pretty hard time erecting the building in accordance with Mr. Ochs' desires," the Fuller Company wrote to Eidlitz in an effort to obtain the architects plans. "In fact, it will be impossible."51

Itimately, Eidlitz abandoned a classical approach because of the impossibility of "fitting a symmetrical top to an unsymmetrical substructure,"52 instead settling on a Gothic design that would take advantage of the maximum amount of square footage. Inspired by Giotto's campanile (bell tower) in Florence, the Times Tower was to be 58 feet long at the base of its south end and 20 feet long at the base of its north end while the longest sides of the building were to measure 143 feet and 138 feet at the base. It was to be twenty-five stories at its highest point, making it the second-highest building in New York City and visible from twelve miles in every direction, and constructed with more steel than any other building at the time. Originally to be covered in Indiana limestone, it was to consist of two sections: a nineteen-story building to be leased topped by a six-story tower at the broader end of the building to be occupied by the newspaper. The presses were to be installed in a subbasement fifty-five feet below street level. Construction of the basement would necessitate the digging of the deepest hole in Manhattan.53 Above the presses, tenants would share the first subbasement with the subway station.⁵⁴

Even after settling on a design for the tower, the architect had difficulty getting plans completed fast enough to satisfy the builders. "We do not want our Company to get into any kind of controversy with your architects," the president of the Fuller Construction Company wrote to Ochs. "And yet at the same time I feel very well convinced that they are not affording us as rapidly as they ought, the information which it is necessary for us to have in order to promptly and expeditiously proceed with your building."55 Meanwhile, the project was running significantly over budget. In 1902, the Equitable Life Assurance Company approved a mortgage for nearly \$1.1 million and extracted an agreement for Equitable to be the only insurance company to lease space in the tower.⁵⁶ However, during the course of construction, the projected cost of the building increased to \$1.3 million, prompting considerations in May 1903 of scaling back on the height of the tower by omitting the top six floors. However, Eidlitz recommended to Ochs that the same amount of structural steel should be installed in the lower nineteen stories so that the top six floors could be added later. Omitting the steel for the top six floors, Eidlitz discovered, would only realize a small savings and possibly cause considerable delay in the project's completion.57

As Ochs struggled to lower the building's construction costs to near the original estimate, he decided to substitute terra cotta for stonework to accompany the Indiana limestone, saving \$100,000. Even so, his accountants could "not see how we can get down to our original figure of \$1,100,000 without radically changing the structure of the building."58 The radical change that his lenders wanted was the omission of the tower's top six stories-including the observatory, lantern, and flagpole-which, by some estimates, would save nearly \$170,000.59 However, he refused to admit defeat by giving up what he saw as the building's crowning piece. Omitting the top floors, the publisher told his lenders, would be an architectural and a business mistake. "The tower makes the building monumental and attractive and differentiates it form the usual sky-scraper type and avoids it being called 'the little Flatiron,'" he wrote, referring to the Flatiron Building at Madison Square. Such a designation, he believed, "would be harmful."60 Nevertheless, Equitable turned him down. "I am sorry to disappoint you," its president wrote after the company's executive committee declined Ochs' request for an additional loan to build the top six floors.⁶¹ Undaunted, he went ahead with the tower anyway. "I am satisfied that I can now build the tower at very much less cost now than



The New York Times moved into its Times Tower in January 1905. The newspaper editorialized that it "cherishes the modest belief that its building is an architectural adornment of New York City" and "the placing of the Times Building in this Square has caused a previously neglected part of the city to be born again." (Courtesy of the New York Times Company records, Manuscripts and Archives Division, New York Public Library)

to do it later and the space it will make available for renting I am confident will more than justify the investment."⁶²

Ochs not only was counting on leasing a good portion of Times Tower, he expected to charge premium rates. The building's small footprint—an entire floor was only 4,000 square feet—led him to believe that some tenants would lease an entire floor, allowing him to charge "more than the prevailing rate for floor space because of the extraordinary location, and light and air, to say nothing of the advertising value."⁶³ More than two years before the building was scheduled to be completed, he was confident that the day it opened "there would not be a foot of

vacant rentable space in it."64 Nevertheless, construction was complicated by labor troubles. The Times later estimated labor strikes delayed the completion by eight months.⁶⁵ In late 1903, Ochs still clung to hope that the building could be opened in the spring.⁶⁶ However, its completion was running so far behind that his real estate broker was worried about losing prospective tenants, reporting that he had clients "anxious to talk business, but whom we are holding off, not knowing where we stand in the matter." The delay, he said, meant that "not only is the reputation of the building at stake, for if it is not rented by May 1, it will stand idle for a year and will receive a black eye in the eyes of the public, but the financial loss will be great."67

On January 18, 1904, Ochs' eleven year-old daughter laid the cornerstone for Times Tower.⁶⁸ In a speech that she claimed she could still recite from memory in her old age, Iphigene Ochs dedicated the new building to her father's newspaper "for the welfare of mankind, the best interests of the United States and its people, and for decent and dignified journalism." After tapping the cornerstone with

a silver trowel, the young girl pronounced it "plump [sic], level and square." There was, she later wrote, "a great deal of mirth around me" as a result of mispronouncing the word "plumb."⁶⁹ Only three months after the cornerstone ceremony, Ochs received a piece of welcome news: Longacre Square was to be renamed Times Square. Although he claimed the city had made its decision without the Times requesting that the name be changed, the new name had come about because of one of his powerful supporters. Writing on behalf of the IRT, August Belmont requested that the city consider the name change because the current designation of Longacre Square "means nothing and is not generally known throughout the city." Furthermore, he wrote, the IRT desired subway stations have distinguished names, and "No station on our route is liable to be more active and important than that at Broadway and Forty-second Street. Owing to the conspicuous position which The Times holds, it being one of the leading New York journals, it would seem fitting that the square on which the building stands should be known as 'Times Square.'"70

The New York City Board of Aldermen voted for the name change, and Mayor George B. McClellan signed it into law, later sending the pen to Ochs. He replied in April 1904: I thank you for the presentation of the pen with which you gave legal existence to Times Square. Please accept the assurances of my appreciation of the great honor confirmed on the *New York Times* in giving its name to one of the most important centers in this great city. As time rolls on I am confident that the *New York Times*, in its devotion to the best intents of the City of New York, will justify this recognition of its work and usefulness.⁷¹

The *Times*' reporting was less genial, suggesting "very likely the name would have been conferred by the speech of the people without official action."⁷²

By November 1904—two and-a-half years after Ochs acquired

"On January 18, 1904, Ochs' eleven year-old daughter laid the cornerstone for Times Tower. In a speech that she claimed she could still recite from memory in her old age, Iphigene Ochs dedicated the new building to her father's newspaper 'for the welfare of mankind, the best interests of the United States and its people, and for decent and dignified journalism.""

the property-tenants began moving into Times Tower.73 However, the newspaper operations would not move in until the first of the new year and the building would not be deemed "sufficiently advanced toward actual completion to be ready for inspection by visitors" until February 1, 1905.74 The Times' move coincided with the New Year, and not one to miss a promotional opportunity, Ochs planned a New Year's Eve street party with a huge fireworks display. At midnight, flares were sent up from the top four corners of Times Tower, culminating with fireworks that spelled out "1905," which was accompanied by "an ear-splitting blast . . . from the horns of the myriad of merrymakers on the streets below," according to the Times.75

The last edition of the *New York Times* to be printed on Park Row rolled off the presses on Sunday, January 1, 1905, with what it boasted was "one of the most notable newspaper editions on record."⁷⁶ The paper included a fortyeight-page magazine supplement devoted entirely to the new building. In it, the *Times* promised readers that they would find stories of the construction to be "as

fascinating as fiction" with "no detail that does not carry with it interest and wonderment." Printed on thick paper with lavish illustrations and a color cover, the newspaper regarded it as "a triumph of the printer's art" and suggested it would be "A Souvenir Well Worth Preserving."⁷⁷

As the souvenir Sunday paper "melted away from the news stands all over the city at a faster rate than sun ever melted snow," according to the *Times*, workers quickly moved the *Times*' operations from Park Row into Times Tower. Of greatest concern was the dismantling of twenty-seven large linotype machines to be moved uptown and then hoisted up to the sixteenth floor of Times Tower, where they were reassembled alongside eleven new linotypes that had already been set up. The entire move had been completed in a day, which was "two hours less time than even the most optimistic among those concerned had hoped," the *Times* claimed, and in time for the next day's paper to roll off new presses in the basement of Times Tower, where it was delivered to news dealers by the subway.⁷⁸

The newspaper occupied the basements, as well as the thirteenth through the twenty-second floors, which was 21,097 sqiarefeet of the building.⁷⁹ Ochs felt certain that the building contained all of the

space that the paper would need. After one year in the building, he was sure that he had made the right decision, as evidenced by an editorial that stated the newspaper "cherishes the modest belief that its building is an architectural adornment of New York City" and "the placing of the Times Building in this Square has caused a previously neglected part of the city to be born again."⁸⁰ However, the *Times*' satisfaction with its new building was not to last.

Paper was unable to expand because the pressroom was hemmed in by the neighboring subway and accessible by

a single freight elevator. Within seven years, plans were underway to move the paper again, which was all but an admission that Ochs' Tower was too small and impractical as a newspaper plant. While the *Times* intended to maintain an office at Times Tower, the editing and printing of the newspaper was transferred on February 3, 1913, to a new, nearby building at 229 West 43rd Street. It initially was referred to as the Annex, and it was to be "the last word in newspaper production." All eleven floors, which totaled 144,000 square feet, were built specifically for the paper's operations, which was "far in excess of the area provided for any other daily newspaper in the United States," the Times reported. Furthermore, the building's "architects, builders, equippers, and owners know of no other newspaper plant in the world which will compare in capacity, efficiency and modernity." The facilities-the Times referred to it as a

"Scientific Newspaper Plant" in its first edition printed from the Annex—significantly increased printing capacity, providing the *Times* with a "theoretical printing capacity" of 480,000 copies of sixteen-page newspapers per hour, seven times as many as could be produced when the paper moved into Times Tower eight years earlier.⁸¹

Inspired by France's castle of Chambord, the Times Annex was built in four phases.⁸² The second phase in 1923 more than doubled its original size and was, in essence, two buildings fused together. The project cost nearly \$2.5 million, which was significantly more than the *Times*' original estimate of \$1.6 million.⁸³ Ochs believed the increased cost was due to extravagance on the part of the architects, and he was having second thoughts about trying to "weld" a new building onto the original.⁸⁴ His son-in-law, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger, attempted to absorb some of the responsibility for the building's expense by explaining that the higher costs were due to changes in the building plans. He also reminded Ochs that while the addition was originally conceived of as a separate building, "to the best of my recollection we all fell in with the idea of making a monumental structure of the building." Ochs, according to Sulzberger, was responsible for some of the changes. "Please do not think that I do not appreciate that the building has been extremely expensive," Sulzberger wrote in an attempt to assuage the publisher. "I do submit, however, that a great part of it lay in the general labor conditions which could not have been avoided and that the balance was in the cost of making the home of The Times a monument to good journalism and to ADOLPH S. OCHS."85

As expensive as the 1923 expansion was, it paled in comparison to the eleven-story addition built between 1946 and 1948, which cost \$10.1 million.⁸⁶ The construction gave the newsroom a much-needed expansion and added another fifteen new presses.⁸⁷ The ambitious project also brought with it a name change. Recognizing that the newspaper had occupied its West 43rd Street location since 1913, the paper dropped the "Annex" name and instead renamed it "The New York Times Building."⁸⁸

Only the newspaper's classified advertising office had remained at Times Tower when it removed its operations to the Annex. Nevertheless, the *Times* retained ownership of Ochs' Tower, continuing

"Times Square became a gathering place for the latest news on election nights. Previously, New Yorkers had gathered along Park Row, where newspapers first posted and then used large drum lights to project news headlines and election results onto their buildings' walls." with the Times Square New Year celebrations inaugurated on January 1, 1905. In 1907, new safety regulations prevented Ochs from continuing with a fireworks display on New Year's Eve.⁸⁹ So, he added an illuminated ball to the celebration, which dropped from the top of the tower's flagpole as celebrants counted down the seconds until midnight.⁹⁰ By 1906, the crowds that gathered at Times Square to watch the Great Ball were larger than those at City Hall Park, next to Park Row. Times Square was now considered the place to ring in the New Year.⁹¹

Similarly, Times Square became a gathering place for the latest news on election nights. Previously, New Yorkers had gathered along Park Row, where newspapers first posted and then used large drum lights to project news head-lines and election results onto their buildings' walls.⁹² When Ochs took over the *Times* in 1896, the newspaper pro-

jected election results on the side of its building at 41 Park Row, but he conceded that Pulitzer's *World* had a more impressive display for the estimated 50,000 people who gathered in the area.⁹³ Not allowing himself to be outdone on election coverage in his new building, he had the results of the 1904 election projected on the sides of Times Tower, just as on Park Row, even before moving into it. However, the new building afforded a new device for the *Times* to signal results: a searchlight on the Tower's roof was used to signal results that could be seen from thirty miles away. If a steady beam of white light was seen pointed to the west, readers were told, Theodore Roosevelt had been elected president. Steady lights beamed in other directions indicated victories for one of Roosevelt's opponents. Lights that tilted up and down to the west indicated a Republican Congress had been elected while the same signal to the east reported a Democratic congressional victory.⁹⁴

The building was used not only to report election results but sporting events with posters drawing tens of thousands into Times Square. For a 1910 boxing match between Jack Johnson and Jim Jeffries, the *Times* set up an electric bulletin pressboard. The newspaper gave a blow-by-blow account of the "Battle of the Century" on this device, which produced small letters on rolls of paper.⁹⁵ By 1926, a New York Company named Motogram approached the *Times* with a proposal that an "electric moving letter sign" be installed around Times Tower.⁹⁶ "There is no location in all the world like The Times Building," Frank C. Reilly, a Motogram representative, wrote to Arthur Hayes Sulzberger. "The idea of displaying your messages and bulletins on all four sides would prove a master stroke of publicity and public service . . . in reality giving to 'Times Square' even greater meaning than before."⁹⁷ The device Reilly proposed consisted of a light bulb-studded copper panel, 380 feet long and five feet high, mounted on the four sides of the Tower, and the 14,000 light bulbs on the sign spelled out news stories sent to it from a control room on the fourth floor. In the control room, a conveyer propelled metal characters over a series of brushes that established and broke electrical current to turn lights on and off. Words, twelve electric lights high, first appeared at the northwest corner of Times Tower and moved northward, eastward, and then westward until new words appeared. The device was constructed in time for the 1928 presidential election, making its first appearance on November 6.⁹⁸

The sign, which the Times never named anything more distinc-



tive than "our electric bulletin sign,"⁹⁹ eventually became known as the "zipper."¹⁰⁰ It was enormously successful and, although blacked out during portions of World War II, became even more famous for its role in announcing the war's end.¹⁰¹ The zipper also continued to draw crowds for election coverage. For the 1952 presidential election, the *Times* added search light signals and an eighty-fivefoot-high lighted display that looked like a thermometer to accompany the zipper.¹⁰² However, it became clear then that the tradition of gathering in Times Square to watch election night results was greatly diminished by television. "Times Square last night had the smallest Election Night turnout in its long existence," wrote *Times* reporter Meyer Berger. "It was the least demonstrative crowd, too—without voice, without the traditional horns and bells, and utterly without enthusiasm."¹⁰³

> Times Tower also had seen better days. It was succumbing to age and the elements, and its exterior was beginning to deteriorate. In May 1937, a piece of terra cotta fell from the building, prompting nearly \$33,000 in repairs in the following year.¹⁰⁴ In addition, tenants in the Tower wanted air conditioning, potentially adding additional expense. Despite the mounting expense of maintaining the Tower, Sulzberger believed it remained linked to the newspaper in the public mind.105 "Write me down as a sentimental fool," Sulzberger wrote in 1959 in reference to his attachment to Times Tower.¹⁰⁶ By 1956, the *Times* began to consider the possibility that it would leave the Times Square neighborhood when it began to receive word that the Hearst Corporation was interested in buying the New York Times Building on West 43rd Street. Sulzberger was ready to entertain an offer but only if he could get \$25 million for it.¹⁰⁷ Meanwhile, the *Times* had purchased property on West End Avenue, near the new Lincoln Center development, and Arthur Hayes Sulzberger's son, Arthur Ochs Sulzberger, was put in charge of planning the construction of an auxiliary printing plant on the site. The property was advantageously located near rail lines and had considerable room for expansion. By the time that the plant opened in July 1959, the Sulzbergers were considering adding a twenty-story building to the printing plant and moving the entire Times operation from West 43rd Street: "We have just completed the first stage of our future home," Arthur Ochs Sulzberger wrote to space management consultants

> The editing and printing offices of the New York Times moved to 229 West 43rd Street on Feburary 3, 1913, because the paper needed more room. The building initially was referred to as the Times Annex and it was to be "the last word in newspaper production." (Courtesy of the New York Times Company records, Manuscripts and Archives Division, New York Public Library)

in the spring of 1960.¹⁰⁸ And just one month later, there was evidence that the newspaper badly needed a bigger building when he complained to his father about the increasingly cramped quarters at West 43rd Street: "We are splitting at the seams!"¹⁰⁹

As the *Times* considered moving all of its operations to the West Side plant, Arthur Ochs Sulzberger proposed it was time to sell the Tower because there was evidence that water was leaking through the terra cotta and corroding the steel columns. In time, the building could suffer significant structural damage, and more repair work was necessary after additional cracks and protruding pieces of façade were discovered in 1957.¹¹⁰ "As landlords for Times

Tower, we are rapidly being forced to make a decision," the younger Sulzberger wrote in 1959. While acknowledging that the sale of the Tower had not been contemplated in the past "on the theory that the monumental aspects of the building are too important to the *Times*," he suggested "the state of the property is not good" and the company would have to spend a considerable amount of money to upgrade that building, or "sell it as quickly as possible."111 However, the elder Sulzberger was reluctant to let go of it. "I will have to do a lot of thinking about it before I do say yes to that," he wrote to his son-in-law, Orvil Dryfoos in 1959. "I can't see the Times Tower turned into a big ad sign for Coca Cola on one side and Kotex on the other. And no one in his right mind would buy the building unless he planned to make a display of it." It was, he added, "a unique bold thing to do when ASO (Adolph S. Ochs) built the Tower and I owe him too much to permit the building to be misused." His preference was to keep the tower, at least "until we move out of the neighborhood."112

But keeping the Tower meant spending \$150,000 to upgrade the build-

ing's electrical system and install air conditioning, an amount that Arthur Ochs Sulzberger did not think was justified if the paper planned to dispose of the building anyway. The *Times* knew that not upgrading the building would result in the loss of two valuable tenants: *Editor and Publisher*, which occupied the space that was once the *Times*' newsroom, and the Newspaper Publishers Association. Nevertheless, Sulzberger told his father than he was confident that others would rent the space and any minor renovations needed to satisfy new renters would be "peanuts" compared to the amount of money contemplated to keep the current tenants happy.¹¹³

Despite the argument over costs, the elder Sulzberger held to his view in the spring of 1960 as discussions continued. In a letter dictated from his vacation home in Tucson, Arizona, the elder Sulzberger told his son that he

would not consider selling the Times Tower while we were still at West 43rd Street unless under exceptional or extraordinary circumstances. We cannot permit Times Tower to deteriorate while we are still in the area. I don't know how to say this any more strongly than I have and yet despite the fact that I have said it as strongly as I know how, nothing seems to have been done. I repeat that I wish the Times Tower kept up-to-date. . . . We owe that to Mr. Ochs.¹¹⁴

By the autumn of 1960, however, it was clear that something had to be done about the Tower. Among the options was the possibility of abandoning it above the seventeenth floor and reconstructing "completely the mechanical and decorative features of the building, leaving the basic interior and exterior structure as it is," noted a *Times* executive. It was estimated such a proposal would cost slightly more than \$2 million, but the company feared it would never recoup such an investment because it would lose rentable space by abandoning a portion of the building while the remaining renters would continue to lack air conditioning. Another option was the partial demolition of the Tower and the reconstruction of

"On March 16, 1961, the Times announced it was selling the Tower to developer Douglas Leigh. 'We have retained the Times Tower building until now,' the Times quoted Arthur Hayes Sulzberger, 'because of sentiment and tradition. However, we have committed our future to the Lincoln Center area where we have completed the first unit of a new plant."" a six-floor building on the remaining, existing steel structure. This plan also proposed a large "spectacular" advertising sign on the north side of the tower. Again, executives struggled to justify the cost of the proposal; demolition and reconstruction would cost approximately \$1.8 million while yearly operating costs were estimated at \$270,000. Even charging advertisers \$100,000 per year for the sign and tenants \$6 per square foot, the company probably would lose money.115 Finally, the Times considered demolishing the Tower and leaving a small park, which was an unattractive option because the company would take a total loss on the building and would have little to gain from a small tax deduction if it donated the park to the city.116 "Times Tower never has been, to my knowledge, a profitable real estate investment and it is doubtful if it ever can be," a Times executive wrote Arthur Hayes Sulzberger.¹¹⁷ On the other hand, a sale would provide the company with cash that it could invest in the planned building at the West Side Avenue property. Thus, it was becoming more likely that the Tower would be sold.

Finally, Arthur Ochs Sulzberger convinced his father that the Times Tower was, in effect, an expensive family heirloom; there was no other reason to retain it. The elder Sulzberger anguished over the decision to sell and particularly regretted losing the zipper, but the newspaper's executives were less sentimental. As one put it, "The sign is antiquated and can be relinquished without tears."¹¹⁸ On March 16, 1961, the *Times* announced it was selling the Tower to developer Douglas Leigh. "We have retained the Times Tower building until now," the *Times* quoted Arthur Hayes Sulzberger, "because of sentiment and tradition. However, we have committed our future to the Lincoln Center area where we have completed the first unit of a new plant."¹¹⁹

The *Times* did not move its operations to the West Side plant because the facility was considered a failure—poorly designed and badly equipped—and it was closed in 1976.¹²⁰ Times Tower changed hands again when Leigh sold it to Allied Chemical in 1963. Shortly afterward, the Tower was stripped of its hand-carved stone and terra cotta facade and refinished with marble and glass.¹²¹ After it was remodeled, *Life* magazine operated a new zipper until 1970, when the *Times* was asked if it wanted to operate it once again. By then, the *Times* believed the newspaper's identity with

the old Times Tower was forgotten. "If we want to polish up our identity with Times Square, we ought to find another way to do it," one *Times* executive wrote.¹²² The zipper was later operated by another New York newspaper, *Newsday*, until a modern version was installed for Dow Jones in 1997.¹²³ The Tower went through a series of owners during the last two decades of the twentieth century and for many years remained vacant, "only another piece of outdoor advertising."¹²⁴ However, the dropping of the New Year's Ball atop the building continues. In 2007, the *New York Times* left the West 43rd Street building for a new Times Tower on Eighth Avenue. After 102 years, the *New York Times* had finally left Times Square.

Chailes of the second talles to build a monument to his newspaper. Originally, it was making Times Tower the second tallest building in town and the centerpiece of New York's new center. As such, it was a reflection of the importance of newspapers in general and the *Times* in particular to the culture of the time, but like Newspaper Row, Times Tower's monumental status was fleeting. A victim of its own success, the *Times* needed to expand, and the Tower left no room for expansion. Thus, the newspaper moved to West 43rd Street in 1913 and abandoned it altogether in 1963 because, despite Arthur Hayes Sulzberger's fervent desire to retain it, the building could not financially sustain itself. Economic models, as Borer pointed out, "cannot access" cultural sites.¹²⁵

As it was being built, Ochs worried that Times Tower would be compared to the Flatiron Building at Madison Square. In fact, the Flatiron remains as one of New York City's architectural treasures while Times Tower, now known as One Times Square, is regarded as unremarkable and is used as little more than a structure to hold advertising billboards and giant video screens. A successor to the zipper, although not associated with the New York Times since 1963, is the last physical reminder of the newspaper's presence in Times Square. Even by the close of the 1950s, it was clear to Times executives that neither the tower nor the zipper was associated in the public mind with the New York Times. New Yorkers stopped showing up to see election results displayed on the building because they could see them on their televisions, and in time, television screens themselves would begin to dominate the signage in Times Square. Just as television eclipsed newspapers as the medium to which most Americans turned for their news, Times Tower was sold. Although its origin is not generally known, Och's last remaining legacy is the New Year's celebration and the dropping of the Great Ball, which the publisher instituted in 1906.

Places become "sites of contestation over which memories evoke," noted Tim Cresswell in 2004.¹²⁶At times it may be done with purpose, as it seemingly was when Pulitzer built on the site of the former French's Hotel, effectively replacing memories of an establishment that humiliated him as a young man.¹²⁷ In other instances, it may simply be the result of economics and changing values. The dispersal of Park Row was the result of the consolidation of media ownerships and a general migration to midtown Manhattan. Times Square's identity changed from being associated with the *New York Times* to a site that reflects the cultural values of the late twentieth century, namely entertainment and commercial advertising.

If architecture is a perfect reflection of its time, it also serves as a repository of memory; philosopher John Ruskin identified "the lamp of memory" as one of The Seven Lamps of Architecture.¹²⁸ Meanwhile, places serve as "reminders of a community's identity, past and present," said Borer.¹²⁹ Thus, if the formation of journalism as an interpretive community is reliant on collective memory,¹³⁰ the contested identity of Times Square has implications for journalism's historical memory and cultural identity. "Remembering the past is crucial for our sense of identity," according to David Lowenthal. "To know what we were confirms that we are."¹³¹

NOTES

¹ "The Greatest Newspaper Building in the World," *New York World*, Dec. 11, 1890. See also Denis Brian, *Pulitzer: A Life* (New York: John Wiley & Sons, 2001), 153.

² Landau and Condit called it a "monument to success." See Sarah Bradford Landau and Carl W. Condit, *Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913* (New Haven, Conn.: Yale University Press, 1996), 197. Wallace illustrated the role of architecture in providing New York newspapers with a symbol of success. See Aurora Wallace, "A Height Deemed Appalling: Nineteenth-Century New York Newspaper Buildings," *Journalism History* 31 (Winter 2006): 178-89.

³Allen Churchill, Park Row (New York: Rinehart & Co., 1958), 43.

⁴ See Joseph Rykwert, *The Seduction of Place: The History and Future of the City* (New York: Vintage Books, 2002), 205-06; Edwin G. Burrows and Mike Wallace, *Gotham: A History of New York City to 1898* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1999), 1051; and Moses King, *King's Handbook of New York City, 1892* (1892; Reprint, New York: Barnes & Noble Books, n.d.), 576.

⁵ New York Herald, Aug. 19, 1893. See also David Garrard Lowe, Stanford White's New York (New York: Doubleday, 1992).

⁶Bennett was said to have a fetish for owls, which was based on his belief that they brought him good luck. He had even commissioned Stanford White to design a 200-foot owl statue to serve as his sarcophagus, but the plans died when the architect was killed in 1906. See Richard O'Connor, *The Scandalous Mr. Bennett* (New York: Doubleday, 1962), 221-26.

⁷ The *New Yorker Staats-Zeitung und Herold*, a German-language newspaper, left in September 1954. See "Park Row Area Losing Last Newspaper; German Language Daily Going to Queens," *New York Times*, Sept. 14, 1954; and Pete Hamill, *Downtown: My Manhattan* (New York: Little, Brown and Co., 2004), 133.

⁸ The term "cathedral of commerce" was coined later for the Woolworth Building. See Donald Reynolds, *The Architecture of New York City: Histories and Views of Important Structures, Sites, and Symbols* (New York, John Wiley & Sons, 1984), 179; and Robert A.M. Stern, Thomas Mellins, and David Fishman, *New York, 1880: Architecture and Urbanism in the Gilded Age* (New York: Monacelli Press, 1999), 405. A demolition permit was approved for the Pulitzer Building on June 13, 1955, and recorded as completed on Nov. 16, 1956 (see City of New York, Department of Housing and Buildings, Nov. 16, 1956). A demolition permit for the Tribune Building was issued on June 7, 1966. See Historic American Buildings Survey NY-5468, Avery Library, Columbia University, New York City.

⁹ "Strip Herald Block of Owls and Clock," New York Times, April 13, 1921.

¹⁰ Aurora Wallace, *Newspapers and the Making of Modern America: A History* (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 2005), 3.

¹¹ James Traub, "The Devil's Playground: Times Square," *New-York Journal of American History* 65 (Spring 2004): 126.

¹² Hugh Ferriss, *The Metropolis of Tomorrow* (New York: Ives Washburn, 1929), 16, cited in Daniel Okrent, *Great Fortune: The Epic of Rockefeller Center* (New York: Penguin Books, 2003), 78.

¹³ Lewis Mumford, *The City in History* (New York: Harcourt, Brace & World, 1961), 65.

¹⁴ Lee E. Gray, "Type and Building Type: Newspaper/Office Buildings in Nineteenth-Century New York," in Roberta Moudry, ed., *The American Skyscraper: Cultural Histories* (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2005), 86.

¹⁵ An editorial writer for the *World, Times*, and *Sun*, Schuyler was a frequent contributor to the *Architectural Record*. See Roger Shepherd, *Skyscraper: The Search for an American Style, 1891-1941* (New York: McGraw-Hill, 2003).

¹⁶ According to Gray, newspaper publishers combined elements of the commercial office building with those of the newspaper building. On Park Row, the Times, Tribune, and World buildings were constructed with commercial office space to be leased. See Gray, "Type and Building Type," 85.

¹⁷ See Landau and Condit, *Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913*; Stern, Mellins, and Fishman, *New York, 1880*; Katherine Solomonson, *The Chicago Tri*-

bune Tower Competition: Skyscraper Design and Cultural Change in the 1920s (New York: Cambridge University Press, 2001); and Katherine Solomonson, "The Chicago Tribune Tower Competition: Publicity Imagines Community," in Moudry, *The American Skyscraper*, 147-62.

¹⁸ See Wallace, "A Height Deemed Appalling," 178-89; and Hy B. Turner, *When Giants Ruled: The Story of Park Row, New York's Great Newspaper Street* (New York: Fordham University Press, 1999).

¹⁹ Benedict Anderson, Imagined Communities (London: Verso, 2003), 32-35.

²⁰ "Not Room Enough for All," *Fourth Estate*, June 10, 1897, 6, cited in W. Joseph Campbell, *The Year That Defined American Journalism: 1897 and the Clash of Paradigms* (New York: Routledge, 2007), 7.

²¹ The last national newspaper was printed on Fleet Street in 1989. See Martin Hamer, "Fleet Street," in Bob Franklin et al., eds., *Key Concepts in Journalism Studies* (London: Sage Publications, 2005), 81-82.

²² Hartley Davis, "The Journalism of New York," *Munsey's Magazine*, November 1900, 217, cited in Campbell, *The Year That Defined American Journalism*, 203 n. 22.

²³ French sociologist Henri Levebvre and cultural anthropologist Setha Low, to name two influential examples, made similar points. Levebvre distinguished between natural space and social space, while Low delineated between the social production of space, which involves consideration of "social, economic, ideological, and technological [space], whose intended goal is the physical creation of the material setting," and social construction, which is confined to the "phenomenological and symbolic experience of space" as mediated through social exchanges. See Henri Lefebvre, *The Production of Space* (Oxford: Blackwell, 1974); and Setha M. Low, "Spatializing Culture: The Social Production and Social Construction of Public Space in Costa Rica," in Setha M. Low, ed., *Theorizing the City* (New Brunswick, N.J.: Rutgers University Press, 2005), 112.

²⁴ Alan Trachtenberg, *Brooklyn Bridge: Fact and Symbol* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1965).

²⁵ The distinction between "mythical space" and "pragmatic space" was made in Yi-Fu Tuan, *Space and Place* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 1977), 86.

²⁶ Martha Sonntag Bradley, "Creating the Sacred Space of Zion," *Journal of Mormon History* 31 (Spring 2005): 1-3.

²⁷ Edward Casey, *Remembering: A Phenomenological Study* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986), 186.

²⁸ Michael Ian Borer, "Important Places and Their Public Faces: Understanding Fenway Park as a Public Symbol," *Journal of Popular Culture* 39 (April 2006): 207.

²⁹ Dolores Hayden, *The Power of Place: Urban Landscapes as Public History* (Cambridge, Mass.: MIT Press, 1995), 46.

³⁰ Borer, "Important Places and Their Public Faces," 221.

³¹ Wallace, "A Height Deemed Appalling," 178.

³² See Samuel H. Graybill, Jr., "Bruce Price: American Architect, 1845-1903" (Ph.D. diss., Yale University, 1957), 188-89; and Robert Adam, "How to Build Skyscrapers," *City Journal*, Spring 2002, at http://www.city-journal.org/html/12_2_ urbanities-how_to_build.html (accessed on Feb. 16, 2007). The *Sun* moved from Park Row to the American Tract Society Building from 1914 until 1917, when it purchased and occupied the former Stewart department store at Broadway and Chambers streets. Although the *Sun* only occupied the building until 1950, its iconic bronze, cube-shaped clock with the motto, "The *Sun*—It Shines for All," still remains. See Turner, *When Giants Ruled*, 178; and Hamill, *Downtown*, 111.

³³ "Times's New Building," New York Times, July 7, 1903.

³⁴ W.A. Swanberg, *Citizen Hearst: A Biography of William Randolph Hearst* (New York: Charles Scribner's Sons, 1961), 220.

³⁵ Hearst so involved himself in the building plans that his companion, actress Marion Davies, felt he should have been an architect. See Marion Davies, *The Times We Had: Life with William Randolph Hearst* (Indianapolis: Bobbs-Merrill Co., 1975), 214, 255. Hearst continued to buy property near Columbus Circle, including a \$2 million lot facing the circle in 1911. See "Hearst Buys Block in Columbus Circle," *New York Times*, June 29, 1911; John Tebbel, *The Life and Good Times of William Randolph Hearst* (New York: E.P. Dutton & Co., 1952), 280; Swanberg, *Citizen Hearst*, 220; and Henry Hope Reed, "Another Chance for Columbus Circle," *City Journal*, Spring 1999, at http://www.city-journal.org/html/9_2_urbanities_another_chance.html (accessed on Feb. 16, 2007).

³⁶ Montgomery Schuyler, "The Works of Messrs. Barney and Chapman," Architectural Review 16 (September 1904): 203. ³⁷ Robert A.M. Stern, Gregory Gilmartin, and John Massengale, *New York 1900: Metropolitan Architecture and Urbanism, 1890-1915* (New York: Rizzoli International Publications, 1983), 168.

³⁸ For the Hearst building and printing plant on Water Street, see "Hearst Buys Site for Printing Plant," *New York Times*, Nov. 28, 1925; "*Journal* Buys City Block," *New York Times*, June 22, 1926; "Hearst Buildings Financed By Loan," *New York Times*, May 7, 1938; and Tebbel, *The Life and Good Times of William Randolph Hearst*, 391. The International Magazine Building, which was erected in 1928, was six stories high but reinforced for additional stories, which were not added until 2005. See "Hearst May Finish Tower Started in 1926," *New York Times*, Feb. 21, 2001; and "Hearst Tower History," Hearst Corporation website at http://www.hearstcorp.com/ tower/history/ (accessed on Feb. 16, 2007). For background on the Maine Memorial, see Michele H. Bogart, "'Maine Memorial' and 'Pulitzer Fountain': A Study in Patronage and Process," *Winterthur Portfolio* 21 (Spring 1986): 41-63.

³⁹ The Times building at 41 Park Row, which was the third building to be occupied by the paper, was designed by Thomas R. Jackson and completed on May 1, 1858. See Elmer Holmes Davis, History of the New York Times, 1851-1921 (New York: Classic Books, 1921), 46-47; and Stern, Mellins, and Fishman, New York 1880, 399-400. In 1888, George Post rebuilt a larger structure while the paper continued to occupy it. See Davis, History of the New York Times, 1851-1921, 165, 322-23. See also Landau and Condit, Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913, 149; and Sarah Bradford Landau, George B. Post, Architect: Picturesque Designer and Determined Realist (New York: Monacelli Press, 1998), 67-71. The editor at the time, George Jones, reportedly said the building would be his monument. See Davis, History of the New York Times, 1851-1921, 165. Jones' pride in the building was made known when he sent pictures of himself and the new building to associates, who replied with admiring comments. See E. Prentiss Bailey to George Jones, Oct. 28, 1890; and Allen Frank to George Jones, June 18, 1890. Both are in the George Jones papers, box 1, Manuscripts and Archives, New York Public Library. The building is now occupied by Pace University.

⁴⁰ Churchill, Park Row, 229.

⁴¹ See "First Mortgage;" and Adolph S. Ochs to Mr. Elliott, Dec. 9, 1891. Both are in the Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 53, Chattanooga Times—Buildings, 1890-1895, Archives of the New York Times Company, New York City. Since the author accessed them, these archives have been transferred to the New York Public Library.

⁴² Excerpt from the *Chattanooga Times*, Dec. 9, 1892, in Adolph S. Ochs papers, "A Souvenir, 1893," box 53, Chattanooga Times—Buildings 1890-1895, Archives of the New York Times Company. See also Susan E. Tifft and Alex S. Jones, *The Trust: The Private and Powerful Family Behind the* New York Times (New York: Little, Brown and Co., 1999), 26; and Doris Faber, *Printer's Devil to Publisher: Adolph S. Ochs of the* New York Times (New York: Black Dome Press, 1996), 67.

⁴³ Ochs to Messrs. Elliott, Johnson & Co., May 23, 1891, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 53, Chattanooga Times—Buildings, 1890-1895, Archives of the New York Times Company.

44 "New Business Hub of New York," New York Press, July 9, 1902.

⁴⁵ Ochs to James Hazen Hyde, Sept. 26, 1902, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, Times Tower 1902-1930 folder, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁴⁶ Unknown at the time was the fact that Belmont had a financial stake in the *Times*. See Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 71.

⁴⁷ Building Contract, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 5, Archives of the New York Times Company. A portion of the lot was initially leased from Charles Thorley, a florist and Tammany Hall operative, who stipulated that his name be on the new building, and his name was inscribed on the east wall of Times Tower. See "A New Building for the *New York Times*," *New York Times*, June 27, 1903; and "World Landmark Gave Its Name to Square," *New York Times*, March 16, 1961. The *Times* did not have an opportunity to buy out the Thorley lease until 1959. See Cox to A.H. Sulzberger, Dec. 4, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁴⁸ Montgomery Schuyler, "The Evolution of A Skyscraper," *Architectural Record* 14 (November 1903): 329-43.

⁴⁹ Trask was chairman of the *New York Times*' reorganization committee when Ochs became the publisher and president of the New York Times Company and until he gained control of the company. Ochs found him to be the "most meddlesome shareholder . . . who felt that both his position and his past support of the Ochs plan entitled him to issue orders." See Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 48. Despite Trask's frequent correspondence, Ochs always answered with courtesy. See Richard F. Shepard, *The Paper's Papers: A Reporter's Journey Through The Archives of the* New York Times (New York: Times Books, 1996), 65.

⁵⁰ Trask to Ochs, July 23, 1902, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 5, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁵¹ R.G. Babbage to Cyrus Eidlitz, July 16, 1902, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 5, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁵² Schuyler, "The Evolution of A Skyscraper," 329-43. See also Landau and Condit, *Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913*, 312.

⁵³ Despite the building's designation as the second tallest, Ochs insisted that if Times Tower was measured from the basement to the top of the building it was actually the tallest. See "City's Tallest Structure from Base to Top," *New York Times Building Supplement*, Jan. 1, 1905, 3. The *Supplement* was produced by the *Times* and included as part of the Jan. 1. paper. Also see "Timeless Tower," *New Yorker*, June 17, 1961, 23-24.

⁵⁴ "Unique Engineer Problems Solved," *New York Times Building Supplement*, 9-13.
⁵⁵ S.P. McConnell to Ochs, Oct. 26, 1903, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁵⁶ Hyde to Ochs, Oct. 24, 1902, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 5, Archives of the New York Times Company. In the end, Equitable did not lease space in Times Tower. See Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 72.

⁵⁷ See James Baird to Eidlitz, May 11, 1903; and Eidlitz to Ochs, May 11, 1903. Both are in the Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁵⁸ C.R. Miller to Ochs, May 2, 1903, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁵⁹ The top six floors unfinished were expected to cost \$111,000, and the observatory and lantern at the top of the tower would be another \$4,500. See W.H. Clough to Eidlitz, Feb. 19, 1904, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company. Another undated estimate (in the same box and folder) put the cost of the finished and furnished six-floor tower at \$167,186.

⁶⁰ Ochs to Hyde, March 24, 1904, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 3, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁶¹ Hyde to Ochs, March 24, 1904, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 3, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁶² Ibid. It is not known where Ochs got the money to complete the tower, although it may have come from mining magnate Daniel Guggenheim. See Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 72.

⁶³ Ochs to Hyde, Sept. 26, 1902, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ "Construction of the Times Building," New York Times Building Supplement, 18-19.

⁶⁶ Ochs to Hyde, Oct. 3, 1903, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁶⁷ L.J. Phillips to Ochs, Sept. 26, 1903, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 4, Archives of the New York Times Company.

68 "New Times Building Cornerstone Laid," New York Times, Jan. 19, 1904.

⁶⁹ Susan W. Dryfoos, *Iphigene: My Life and the* New York Times, *The Memoirs of Iphigene Ochs Sulzberger* (New York: Times Books, 1981), 49-50.

⁷⁰ "Rapid Transit Bills Probably Will Pass," *New York Times*, March 25, 1904. See also Daniel Makagon, *Where the Ball Drops: Days and Nights in Times Square* (Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press, 2004), 39; and Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 71.

⁷¹ Ochs to George B. McClellan, April 13, 1904, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 3, Archives of the New York Times Company.

72 "Times Square," New York Times, April 9, 1904.

⁷³ "The new Times Building will be ready for tenants within four weeks; in fact within days. There are already some tenants in the building," Ochs wrote in response to one inquiry. See Ochs to the Prusso-British News Agency, Oct. 28, 1904, Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 3, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁷⁴ "The Times in Its New Home," New York Times, Jan. 1, 1905.

⁷⁵ "Big New Year Fete At Times Square," New York Times, Jan. 1, 1905.

⁷⁶ "Notable Edition Marks Times Building Opening," *New York Times*, Dec. 31, 1904.

⁷⁷ See "The *Times* in Its New Home on New Year's Day," *New York Times*, Dec. 30, 1904; and "A Supplement Extraordinary Given Away To-morrow," *New York*

Times, Dec. 31, 1904.

⁷⁸ "To-Day's *Times* Issued from Its New Home," *New York Times*, Jan. 2, 1905. The paper claimed, "By 10 o'clock yesterday morning it was practically impossible to buy a copy, although an extra large edition had been printed."

⁷⁹ "Space Occupied by the *New-York Times* in the Times Building," n.d., Adolph S. Ochs papers, box 47, folder 3, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁸⁰ "A Year in the Times Building," New York Times, Dec. 31, 1905.

⁸¹ "Times Moves into Its New Building," New York Times, Feb. 3, 1913.

⁸² The original Annex structure was built in 1913; the second phase was added in 1923; the third phase was constructed in 1932; and the final expansion was made in 1948, when the building was renamed "The New York Times Building." See "Our Changing Times," *Times Talk*, September 1948, 5-7, internal publications file, Archives of the New York Times Company. For Chambord as inspiration, see Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 88.

⁸³ Arthur Hayes Sulzberger to Ochs, March 26, 1924, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁸⁴ Sulzberger, who was in competition to succeed Ochs as publisher, wrote he "had the impression" that if Ochs could redo the 1923 Annex renovation he would have "put up a structure totally different from the present one." In his memorandum to Ochs, Sulzberger added: "You have, I believe, felt that the architects have been extravagant and that we should never have attempted to weld the two buildings together." A.H. Sulzberger to Ochs, March 26, 1924, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁸⁵ Ibid.

⁸⁶ See "Starting and Completion Dates of Important Construction and Alteration Operations—New Building and Old Building," n.d.; and Godfrey N. Nelson to Arthur Hayes Sulzberger, Oct. 5, 1948. Both are in the Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, Buildings—Commercial, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁸⁷Tifft and Jones, *The Trust*, 235.

⁸⁸ "229," Supplement to the *New York Times*, April 20, 2007, 25.

⁸⁹ Darcy Tell, *Times Square Spectacular: Lighting Up Broadway* (New York: Smithsonian Books, 2007), 22.

⁹⁰ Ochs may have taken inspiration from the Western Union Building in lower Manhattan, which since 1877 had a 42-inch, 125-pound iron ball lowered from the top of its flag pole each day at noon so that New Yorkers could set their watches to it. See Carlene E. Stephens, *On Time: How America Has Learned to Live by the Clock* (Boston: Little, Brown and Co., 2002), 117. See also Landau and Condit, *Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913*, 80.

⁹¹ See Marc Eliot, *Down 42nd Street* (New York: Warner Books, 2001), 24; Makagon, *Where the Ball Drops*, 42; and "Timeless Tower," 23.

⁹² Tell, *Times Square Spectacular*, 20.

93 See Tifft and Jones, The Trust, 47; and Turner, When Giants Ruled, 177.

94 "Times Tower Rays Will Flash Results," New York Times, Nov. 7, 1904.

⁹⁵ The device, called the telegraph bulletin-printer, was invented by George L. Campbell and Harry G. Davis. See G.L. Campbell and H.G. Davis, 1910, Telegraph bulletin printer, U.S. Patent 950,473, filed Nov. 11, 1908, and issued March 1, 1910. See also Meyer Berger, *The Story of the* New York Times (New York: Simon & Schuster, 1951), 191.

⁹⁶ Invented by Francis Wilde, the Motogram was a specific variation of the motograph. See Dale L. Cressman, "News in Lights: The Times Square Zipper" (unpublished manuscript).

⁹⁷ Frank C. Reilly to A.H. Sulzberger, Jan. 21, 1926, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company.

⁹⁸ See A.H. Sulzberger to C. Agrati, May 15, 1931; and Motogram advertisement. Both are in the Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company. See also "Huge *Times* Sign Will Flash News," *New York Times*, Nov. 8, 1928.

⁹⁹ A.H. Sulzberger to Foster Hailey, Oct. 7, 1955, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹⁰⁰ "Times Sq. Flash: ***ZIPPER SAVED***," New York Times, Dec. 30, 1994.

¹⁰¹ Berger, *The Story of the* New York Times, 523-24.

¹⁰² "Times Sq. Getting Vote Result Sign," New York Times, Oct. 24, 1952.

¹⁰³ "Old Times Square Tradition Dies; Usual Election Night Uproar Gone," *New York Times*, Nov. 5, 1952.

¹⁰⁴ A.H. Sulzberger, memorandum to file, Jun. 15, 1938, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company. In

1951, a terra cotta rampart at the top of the tower was taken down as a safety precaution and replaced with a neon sign. It was the "first major reconstruction job on the exterior of the Times Tower since the building was opened in 1905," the *Times* reported. See "New Neon Sign Flashes 'Times' as Top of Tower Is Remodeled," *New York Times*, Feb. 9, 1951.

¹⁰⁵ Sulzberger zealously guarded the image of Times Square, whether it was from signs or loudspeakers, because "the Times Tower is so much the *New York Times* in the minds of the community that we are held responsible." See A.H. Sulzberger to Robert S. Curtiss, Dec. 18, 1941, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 2, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹⁰⁶ A.H. Sulzberger to Orvil E. Dryfoos, Sept. 26, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹⁰⁷ A.H. Sulzberger to Dryfoos, Jan. 26, 1956, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company. The Hearst Corporation declined to purchase the building because it feared Times Square traffic would make it difficult to distribute its afternoon paper. See F.A. Cox to A.H. Sulzberger, Feb. 1, 1956, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹⁰⁸ A.H. Sulzberger to Designs for Business, Inc., April 6, 1960, Arthur Ochs Sulzberger papers, Buildings: Commercial—West Side Plant, 1960-1982, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹⁰⁹ A.O. Sulzberger to A.H. Sulzberger, May 11, 1960, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁰ Alfred Rheinstein to John Mitchell, July 24, 1957, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹¹ A.O. Sulzberger to Messrs. Dryfoos, Bradford and Cox, June 18, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹² A.H. Sulzberger to Dryfoos, Sept. 25, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹³ A.O. Sulzberger to A.H. Sulzberger, Sept. 30, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁴A.H. Sulzberger to A.O. Sulzberger, March 17, 1960, Arthur Hayes Sulz-

berger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁵ Cox to A.H. Sulzberger, Sept. 9, 1960, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁶If the building were torn down, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger suggested that the *Times* should "possibly install a small statue to ASO and then deed it to the city." See A.H. Sulzberger to Dryfoos, Sept. 25, 1959, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁷ Cox to A.H. Sulzberger, Sept. 9, 1960, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁸ Ivan Veit to A.H. Sulzberger, Sept. 6, 1960, Arthur Hayes Sulzberger papers, box 25, folder 1, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹¹⁹ "Times Tower Sold for Exhibit Hall," New York Times, March 16, 1961.

¹²⁰ Tifft and Jones, The Trust, 343-44.

¹²¹ The renovation was done in a "thoroughly insensitive manner" and now Times Tower "attracts attention only for its electronic sign band and series of huge signs mounted one above the other on its north façade." See Landau and Condit, *Rise of the New York Skyscraper, 1865-1913,* 312.

¹²² Irvin S. Taubkin to Ivan Veit, Jan. 26, 1970, General Files, Buildings: Commercial—Times Tower, Archives of the New York Times Company.

¹²³ "Times Sq. Sign Turns Corner into Silence," *New York Times*, May 6, 1997.

¹²⁴ Nathan Silver, Lost New York (New York: Houghton Mifflin Co., 1967), 8.

¹²⁵ Borer, "Important Places and Their Public Faces," 207.

¹²⁶ Tim Cresswell, *Place: A Short Introduction* (Oxford: Blackwell Publishing, 2004), 90.

¹²⁷ Brian, Pulitzer, 136.

¹²⁸ John Ruskin, *The Seven Lamps of Architecture* (New York: Wiley & Halsted, 1857), cited in Silver, *Lost New York*, 8.

¹²⁹ Borer, "Important Places and Their Public Faces," 221.

¹³⁰ Barbie Zelizer, *Covering the Body: The Kennedy Assassination and the Shaping of Collective Memory* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1993).

¹³¹ David Lowenthal, *The Past Is a Foreign Country* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1985), 197.